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KINGSTEIGNTON TOWN COUNCIL
MINUTES OF THE VIRTUAL FULL COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON WEDNESDAY 24 June 2020 VIA ZOOM AT 6.00 PM
Present:  
Mayor: Councillor D Rollason

Deputy Mayor:  Councillor B Austen

Councillors: Bovey, Jones, Khan, Laws, Peart, Plummer, Ripping, J Scagell, Thorne
Town Clerk:  Mrs C Lakin
Finance Officer – Mr P Banner

VM67/2020
Apologies
Apologies were received and accepted from Cllr Brotherton
VM68/2020
Declarations of Interest

Cllrs Rollason, Peart and Austen declared an interest in item VM78/2020 Kingsteignton Youth Centre as they are all Trustees.  Cllr Plummer declared an interest in VM80/2020 Street Naming 
VM569/2020
The Mayor presented the minutes of the meeting held on 10 June 2020.

Cllr Thorne asked for the following amendment to be made to VM53/2020 Police Report  in the last paragraph:

Should read:  Cllr Thorne said that he had been in talks with PC Dingle and PCSO Pike concerning issues of trial bikes at Sandygate, where someone was seriously injured and that it was possible that they were trespassing”
Minutes adopted.

VM70/2020
County Councillor Report

Schooling and Welfare – 99% of Devon schools are now open and the numbers attending continue to increase as they support a wider age range of pupils.
17,603 young people attended on Monday 15 June, 2020, 525 of those were vulnerable children compared to just over 1,000 before May half term.

Waste and Recycling – Brunel Road, Newton Abbot Van Fair use system from Wednesday 24 June, 2020- residents can use their personal vans to bring household waste, but only the equivalent amount of waste that would fit in a family car/trailer.  They will also need to pre book at the busy site.  They will not accept waste from any business or trade.
VM71/2020
District Councillor’s Reports

Cllr Thorne – We have had a high level concept briefing about the budget concerns and the formation of a team to assist with the economic recovery of the District in total.  I was reassured that everything that can be done is being done.  Good people are applying themselves to the problems under both headings.  Both aspects are likely to be completely officer led with the Overview and Scrutiny coming in at a later stage probably in September.  As we would expect there is great deal of information yet to arrive from the Government. 
Cllr Austen – The Institute of Fiscal Studies has indicated the numbers of local people being furloughed in the South West.  Teignbridge has 16,200, which is 32% of the employed population.  They state that recovery plans will need to be in place because of the impact on health, jobs and families and reinforce the importance of Teignbridge as an authority, identifying how best we can support our communities in recover with local initiatives.
Teignbridge has suspended its free telephone planning service and now direct those wishing planning advice to the planning portal on the Internet.  

I have received calls with regard to the continued disruption of traffic on Vicarage Hill.  Over the last several months traffic, including ambulances and fire vehicles, have been redirected away from Newton Abbot town centre and sent round Greenhill Way to access the dual carriageway.  Not that building has started on the last Penns Mount site traffic lights, for the third time and for long periods, are in operation causing long delays and tailbacks to Homebase.  I believe no action is possible to alleviate the problem.  

I continue to access zoom meetings with the District. 

Cllr Peart – Planning Permission deadlines are to be extended by Government because of the three months of restrictions.  Planning approvals with an expiry date in March and the end of year will be extended to April 20/2
Resolved:  that the Clerk should write to Ian Perry regarding the provision of 7 Allotments on the Linden Homes Penns Mount site and ask for an update on this.
Cllr Rollason – I attended a Teignbridge District Council budget briefing 15 June, 2020.  This took the form of a presentation outlining the issues around a predicted £7m funding gap if no further funding from HMG comes forth.  The largest part of this is £5.8m in the fees and charges budget e.g. car parking etc.
This situation is facing most if not all councils, who are required to make a monthly return to HMG regarding their financial position.  HMG then decides on the level of support councils should receive.  This make forward planning very difficult and councils are seeking a more proactive approach.

Clearly Teignbridge District Council is looking at options, including not spending, income generation and economic recovery.

Fiver task groups have been established to support the senior management team and Overview and Scrutiny and Full Council will be overseeing process.
VM72/2020
Police Report

No Police Report was received but the following information was received from PCSO Pike:

PCSO Pike said she had received a phone call regarding youths in Clifford Park using the skate ramp.  She attended the site and there were three young males on the ramp.  They were spoken to and given very strong words of advice.  She said they were nice lads and they informed her that they had been in the park on several occasions and on one had ever said anything so they thought it was not a problem.  
VM73/2020
Clerk’s Report

· Data Breach – This matter was reported to ICO.  They have looked into it and have decided that no further action was necessary.  TDC have had all the payslips returned which were printed double sided.
· Community Hall – Government has agreed that Community Halls can reopen on 6 July, 2020.  We are actively working to ensure everything is in place for this, but until this is the case the hall will not be reopened.  This will be discussed further in the meeting.
· Clifford Park – Government has agreed that play areas may be reopened with effect from 4 July, 2020.  I am working on preparing a risk assessment for this.
· Works, Services & Planning Committee - This will reconvened to discuss planning applications only.  The meetings will be held fortnightly following the Full Council meetings.  The first meeting will be held on Wednesday 8 July, 2020.
· Work has begun on the newsletter which it is hoped will be ready for print at the beginning of July.
· Newton Abbot Rotary Club have cleared the Leat that runs behind the houses in Fore Street, just off Crossley Moor Road.  Thanks have been sent to the Club for their hard work.
· New Cross Rugby Club have messaged the Council to say that if there is anything that the Town Council needs help with, they would be happy to assist.
· An email was sent to councillors asking them to confirm whether they were happy to proceed with the purchase of two new pedestrian doors for the garage at a cost of £398.78 plus vat from Kingsteignton Plastics.  Following approval by a majority the doors have now been ordered and should be received and installed within the next few weeks.
· Mr Banner has contacted PKF Littlejohn for an extension for the submission of our Annual Audit for 2019/2020 of one month.  This has been approved and the figures should be submitted before the end of August.
· The Union Jack will be flown from the Community Hall on Saturday 27 June, 2020 to celebrate Armed Forces Day.
· An email has been received from Devon Communities regarding an extension to Devon Emergency Resilience Funding.  The Clerk was asked to seek clarification on this funding.
VM74/2020
Update on COVID 19 (including information from the Government Website)

Following updates from the Government Clifford Park can re-open to the public with effect from 4 July, 2020 and the Community Hall can start to open up for certain groups with effect from 6 July, 2020.
Members were passed paper work needed for the re opening of the Community Hall:

VM56/2020
Finance Report
Mr Banner, Finance Officer, produced bank balance movements for the period 27 May to 10 June, 2020, which were passed to members prior to the meeting.  

Mr Banner said that Zurich have confirmed that we are not covered for losses caused by the pandemic but I have visited the FCA website where they advise that “we intend to obtain court declarations aimed at resolving contractual uncertainty in selected B1 insurance policies”
He said that most of the grant cheques had now been cashed with the following exceptions:

· Kingsteignton Swimming Pool returned their grant of £900 as they said they were unable to accept this as it looked very unlikely that the pool would open
· Twinning Association have said that they will only cash their grant cheque of £500 if the exchange visit happens.

· The other cheque not yet cashed is for Strokes Ahead for £350.

Mr Banner is taking weekly readings of the Gas, Electricity and Water and the total for all for a week is approximately £50
VM57/2020
To discuss the structure of future Town Council meetings

Councillors were passed a report from Cllr Rollason detailing the meetings held with the Clerk, Deputy Clerk and County Councillor twice a week which are carried out by Zoom and are held instead of the face to face meetings to discuss new issues arising from the pandemic, plan future council agendas, progress on current tasks and the day to day status of Kingsteignton Town Council operations

At present all council meetings are suspended and the Full Council is meeting every other week via Zoom, where at the moment members of the public are not being invited due to our inexperience with Zoom.
Proposals to go forward are:

1. Continue with Full Council meetings every other week at 6pm on Wednesdays via Zoom.  This can be reviewed at changed at any meeting by a vote under the standing agenda item “Update on COVID19 (including information from the Government Website)
2. Committees remain suspended and important issues to be dealt with at the Full Council meetings.  
3. Planning applications continue to be dealt with by email and the Clerk, as approved under Delegated Powers at the meeting held on Wednesday 18 March, 2020 CR22/2020.  The Clerk will discuss divergent views with the Planning Committee Chairman before sending responses to TDC.  The Clerk emails copies of the responses to councillors for their information.

4. Meetings will be open to the public from the next meeting following agreement to do so, the process will be as TDC, publication on our website and Facebook requesting expression of interest to join in.  Those doing so will be sent a Zoom invitation at the time.  The rules covering public representations will be as per standing orders.

5. Consider that we hold a virtual Annual Meeting in July.  Timing may depend on how well we can manage public involvement on Zoom)  There is no legal requirement to do this until next year, 2021
6. Other options are welcomed and we not need to finalise all options at the first attempt
Resolved:
· That public should be invited to meetings with effect from 1 July, 2020

· That the Annual meeting of the Town Council should be held on Wednesday 29 July, 2020 with members of the public being invited

· That the document prepared by Cllr Rollason be accepted as a working document with amendments made as and when necessary

VM58/2020
To discuss and approve Remote Meetings Protocol and Procedures – amendments to Standing Orders

Resolved: that this document be adopted.
VM59/2020 Letter from Lord-Lieutenant of Devon – to discuss and nominated significant individual deserving of national recognition as part of the Queen’s Birthday Honours to capture and recognise those making exceptional efforts in support of our communities in the face of the challenges of recent months
Resolved: Nominations put forward by Councillors were accepted. These will be kept confidential and release as appropriate in the official process. 
VM41/2020
List of Representatives to outside Organisations
Climate Emergency - Cllr Khan said that following delivery of the latest newsletter which had an article on Climate Emergency he has received five emails from residents on 20 mph speed limits, tree planting and biodiversity, to which he has responded.  He is also helping Teign School with a tree application.

Resolved: that Cllr Khan should reconvene the Climate Emergency Working Party. 
DALC - Mrs Lakin gave the following report received from Cara Stobart, County Officer, DALC:

Reopening our highstreets
We participated in another call with DCC and district council representatives from across Devon and we were updated on the status of projects which are being progressed by DCC under the Reallocation of Road Space Fund. DCC was provisionally allocated £338k by the Dept for Transport in Phase 1. Phase 1 is for closing roads to through traffic, installing segregated cycle lanes and widening pavements. Projects in Exeter, Newton Abbot, Barnstable and Bideford have taken priority as they meet the criteria for temporary, low cost interventions which will help to avoid overcrowding on public transport systems as the economy begins to restart. These four projects will use up most of the available funding and there is now approx. only £38k left for the rest of Devon so there is a need to manage expectations when Town and Parish Councils filter suggestions from their communities and the advice is still that any emerging ideas should be discussed with your Neighbourhood Highways Officer in the first instance. The criteria for Phase 2 are less certain and will be released later in the summer to enable more permanent measures but will probably be subject to a formal bidding process. 

 

Updated information on the funding and DCC’s approach can be found here:  

https://www.devon.gov.uk/roadsandtransport/safe-travel/reallocation-of-roadspace-for-active-travel/what-is-devon-county-council-doing/ 
 

On the call today, we also discussed the Reopening High Streets Safely fund. It appears that this funding will be paid to District Councils directly and covers temporary public realm changes (including to DCC owned highway assets) to ensure that reopening of local economies can be managed successfully and safely. There were some good ideas coming out of the other District Councils around PR, environmental health officer support for Town businesses, relaxation of the licensing requirements for café licences and of street trading licencing for temporary events and pop up businesses on District Council owned land etc.

 

https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/reopening-high-streets-safely-fund-guidance 
In addition, they commented that some Districts were ahead of others.  South Hams/West Devon were well organised with PR, providing on the ground environmental health supporting and looking to provide webinars for local businesses.  Torridge is supporting towns with signage.  Mid Devon focusing on safety aspects/risk assessments.  Funding from the Reopening High Street Safely Fund are likely to remain with the Districts due to nature of the EDRF funding and its complex reporting – but some Districts are using their own funds to support towns (South Hams/West Devon are giving £5k to each town).
Kingsteignton School – Cllr Scagell said that she had spoken with to Kingsteignton School.  They are still open for Key Worker children and vulnerable children from Reception class and year 1.  Monday to Friday am Friday pm is the teachers time for preparing the on line classes.  There are 45-50 children attending school at present.  They have no plans to reopen until September but of course that could change.  I offered my help and said that the Council could sign post for anything they may need.
PCC – Cllr Thorne provided the following report:

· Gypsy and Travel sites – clarification of the rules of engagement have appeared in bulletins from the OPCC – no doubt many of you receive this on the security bulletins.  My only observations were that Police can use their Section 51/52 notices in dire criminal circumstances and then normally refer to LA and then direct to allocated/permitted temporary sites with basic features as direct by LA.  I have asked for further details as it was unclear whether we share the Haven Banks Coach park with Exeter or whether we have our own sites in Teignbridge
· The PCC report to the Cllr Advocates 

· I did see the actions taken by the PCC for the protection of animals being killed all too often be excessive speed of vehicles and presumably poor driving by individuals on the roads of Bodmin Moor.  The PCC has actually supplied residents/farmers with in vehicle video equipment to keep a check on vehicles like the operation Snap where citizens record the activities of traffic offenders on the road as they drive along.
Rydon Primary School - Cllr Ripping received a report from the school as follows:

We reopened on 1 June, 2020 for children in Reception and Year 6.  Reception children will be in for 3.5 weeks until 23 June, 2020 in 6 groups of up to 10.  The year 6 children will be in for six weeks – alternate weeks for each class in three groups of up to 10.  From 25 June, 2020 we will welcome children from year 1 back in 6 groups of up to 10 children.  These three year groups are the ones identified as priorities by the Government.
In addition to these children we have continued to cater for key worker and vulnerable children.  We currently run four groups of up to 10 children each day.  The current average daily numbers are:


Reception – 42 children out of a possible 60

Year 6 – 18 children out of a possible 30

Key worker/vulnerable children – daily average 38

We have limited our groups to a maximum of 10 children (Government guidance up to 15).  This is to ensure greater social distancing.  

New signage and routines are evident around the school and the different groups are kept apart for lunches and break times.  Staggered start and end times have been introduced.  All staff have returned apart from two teachers who are shielding and three support staff who are also shielding.

Home learning continues for all year groups who have not returned following the wider reopening.  

VM61/2020
Reports

CVS - A copy of the report received from CVS was forwarded to all councillors for information.

VM62/2020
To consider request received from Tiny Toes for Signage to be placed outside the Community Hall to advertise the Pre School
Resolved:  that Tiny Toes request for signage at the front of the Community Hall be agreed in principle subject to them providing the Council with a copy of the Sign they wish to use, what size the sign will be and where they would like it positioned.  Information to be taken back to Council for final approval 
Resolved: that Tiny Toes be advised that they will need to cover the cost of the signage, apply and pay for Planning Permission for the sign to be placed at the front of the Community Hall and for the installation of the sign.  

VM63/2020
to consider replacement of the Council garage pedestrian door and the door for Tiny Toes Pre-School storage facility at the rear of the garage  

Resolved:  that the Clerk should look into the different types of security doors that could be used for the replacement of the two doors on the garage and provide quotes to be considered by the Council.

VM64/2020
Kingsteignton Swimming Pool

Following a request from the Town Council Kingsteignton Swimming Pool have provided the council with figures showing their projected outgoings and income during the COVID 19 Pandemic.
Resolved: that the grant of £14,000 be issued to Kingsteignton Swimming Pool.

VM65/2020
Date of next meeting

The next meeting is to be held on Wednesday 24 June, 2020 at 6pm via Zoom.

Signed:……………………………….    Dated:……………………………..
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